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Sutton upon Derwent Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting
held on Monday 21st August 2017 at 7.30pm at Sutton upon Derwent Village Hall
Present:- 

Chair: 


Cllr E Rogers
Councillors: 

G Stephenson, B Green, E Smith, 
Ward Councillors:
A Strangeway
Clerk:


Mrs Yvonne Eggleston
4 parishioners were present

079/17
    To record any Apologies for Absence – Cllrs A Hardcastle, K Hobman, R Pearson
080/17
    To record any Register of Interests – None
081/17     To hear any matters raised by attending Parishioners with the consent of the Chairman 
(10 minutes maximum) – 
    None 
082/17
    To approve the minutes of the previous meeting and release for publication if approved:
                 Proposed: Cllr Green. Seconded: Cllr Smith, that the minutes be approved and signed
                 in readiness for publication. All in favour. Action - YE
083/17
     To discuss any matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting:
                 018/16c     Children’s Playing Field Funding: -  The ERYC Active Grant is an on-going

     programme of funding. Cllr Stephenson will look at our previous application with a view to 

     applying for the next round in 3 month’s time. The Primary School will be approached in October 

     for ideas on the type of equipment the children would like to see on the Playing Field. 

     Action – GS

     018/16b    Children’s Playing Field Maintenance –  Cllr Rogers announced that the play

                 equipment looks good. Some of the plastic ties on the top frame of the swings are broken

     because of UV failure.
     Cllr Smith reported that the handrails on the roundabout had been repaired. The faces of the

     slides need sanding down and painting. Action – ES, BG 

     The Annual Inspection is due in September.

     018/16a   Neighbourhood Plan – A draft of the Neighbourhood Plan has been circulated by 

     Cllr Hobman. Cllr Smith will respond to him re calculating the area of green space. This is still a

     work in progress. Action – KH, ES
                 142/15d    Update on public footpaths: 

 
     Off-road footpaths – Lesley Whitehead of ERYC has already looked at the footpaths which

                 have now been cut and cleared. The path from Wynam Lane to Pylon Corner has also been

                 sprayed and is dying back. The Clerk will check if ERYC’s contractors have done the work.

                 The footpath at the Leatherdog is very narrow as it is a 6” path through the corn but this will soon 

                 be harvested.  Action - YE
                 The hedging at Derwent Farm and from Browney Hill to Gravel Pit is overgrown. Carter Jonas

     will be contacted to request that necessary maintenance will be carried out. Action – YE
                 Sandhill Lane – Cllr Smith reported that as a result of his request, Mr John Gill has run his

                 tractor along the grass verge on the south side of the road to help form a trod. It is hoped that

                 this will continue. 
                 089/16   i) Road Safety 
                 Speeding – SIDs have now been installed on Sandhill Lane. Unfortunately, the device on the

                 approach to the village is not working properly. The Clerk will inform ERYC. Action - YE 

     The clerk reported that she has not received a reply to her letter to Ecoganix about their vehicles

                 travelling at speed through the village. However, it was reported that some of the vehicles do

                 seem to have slowed down.
                  089/16 ii) Noticeboards – This is work in progress. Action BG, ES
                  006/17 i) Maintenance of Beacon Green – Extra cuts of the grass may be required to improve

                  the mulching effect.The dead trees will be removed in due course.
                  029/17 i) Sutton upon Derwent Flood Committee – The next meeting of this committee will be
                  held on Wednesday 6th September at 2.00pm in the Village Hall. Action - YE
                  The Clerk is still awaiting further promised photographic evidence.

                  On 28th July, there was overnight activity at the pumping station when Yorkshire Water felt that 

                  the holding tanks had to be pumped out because of a burst at a property further down the

                  village. 

                  Yorkshire Water have also been carrying out works at the pumping station to install a flow meter 

                  valve. It would appear that the plans the engineers had did not resemble what was actually in

                  the chamber when they opened it up.

      It has been noted that in response to a planning application for Herrington Park, the
                  Environment Agency have stated that they are aware of localised drainage and flooding
                  problems in Sutton upon Derwent and that ERYC and YW are best placed to address the

                  matter.
                  The content and tone of YW’s comments are not straightforward. There are concerns over 

                  septicity and should an application be approved, ERYC should satisfy how surface water will be

                  dealt with.

                  Cllr Strangeway will contact Catherine Dixon, the Case Officer, to determine which date this will 

                  go to committee.
      051/17 i) Plant a Tree Charter Legacy Tree – The Clerk is still awaiting signatures etc from the
      Primary School, which she will chase when the new term begins. It was decided that the most

      suitable tree to request would be a beech, oak or chestnut. Action - YE
      Anyone wishing to sign for the planting of trees nationally, may still do so, by visiting the Village

      Hall. 
      073/17 ii) Western Parishes Liaison Group Meeting – this was attended by Cllrs Rogers and

      Smith. The Police and Crime Commissioner for Humberside was in attendance. He reported that

      the force was understrength by 700 officers because of predicted cuts which were pre-empted

      and then were not carried out. Recruitment is now a priority but it is a slow process. The use of

      the fire station building in Pocklington as a dual service, for both the Fire Service and the Police, 

      is being looked into.
      073/17 iii) ERNLLCA AGM – was attended by Cllr Rogers and the Clerk, although it was not 

      well attended by representatives from other Town/Parish Councils. It is planned that a future

      meeting of this group will be held in Sutton upon Derwent.
      077/17  i) Seat near Gravel Pit Farm – Cllr Rogers thanked Cllr Smith for carrying out the

      repairs to the seat.

      077/17 iv) Hagg Bridge – the Clerk has received a response from Mr Dave Sach of East Riding

      Highways who says that the dip in the road surface on the bridge is within their ‘tolerance 

      levels’. The ramp across the road is lower by 20-30mm which is a liability to cyclists. The Clerk

      will forward the response to Cllr Strangeway who will then ask what the ‘tolerance levels’ are.

      Action – YE, AS
084/17
       Agenda Items

i)  Unlocking Rural Potential Survey – this survey is aimed at local business people. It will be publicised on the website.
                  ii) 
Village Taskforce Schedule Update  – 
                        a) the brackets near the seat at the bottom of Wynam  Lane are to be removed. Cllrs Green

                        and Stephenson have volunteered to do this. Action – BG, GS
                        b) ERYC will not be replacing the missing bollard near the riverside path. A request will be           

                        made that they fill in the hole that has been left with its removal.  Action – YE

                 iii)  Grass verge from the church to the bridge – the verge is messy and untidy. The 

                 Taskforce has sprayed the verge with Roundup which has killed the weeds and the grass. 

                 Advice is to be sought on how best to deal with the problem and with the Himalayan Balsam

                 which contravenes Schedule 9 of the Wildlife and Countryside Act in England and Wales, 

                 therefore, it is also an offence to plant or otherwise cause to grow these species in the wild.
085/17
       To note and approve the Monthly Financial Report for July 2017

       The monthly financial report for July 2017 was tabled and accepted by all councillors.
        Proposed: Cllr Green. Seconded: Cllr Smith. All in favour.

        To receive and note expenditure against precept to date

        The Clerk distributed Budget Performance to date information in accordance with

        Governance and Accountability requirements. 

        Proposed: Cllr Green Seconded: Cllr Stephenson. All in favour

                    To note and approve any Requests for Payment and any other requests for payments 
                    received:
1) Mrs Y Eggleston £211.88 – salary 

2) HMRC £50.60 – tax
3) Trevor Lee £290 Beacon Green grass and hedge cutting
4) Trevor Lee £250 Children’s Playing Field grass cutting
5) Mrs E Rogers £11.70 travel costs to attend Western Parishes Group meeting
6) Mrs Y Eggleston £5.02 – postage
                      Proposed:  Cllr Smith. Seconded: Cllr Stephenson. Agreed by all that these payments should
          be made.
086/17
          To note and process any Planning Matters


           New Applications: 

           17/02136/PLF Construction of vehicular access – 4 St Vincents Row, Main Street, 


           Sutton upon Derwent, YO41 4BN for Mr D Taylor
                       No objections. Proposed: Cllr Smith Seconded: Cllr Green All in favour

           17/02332/PLF Erection of 4 holiday lodges and associated works – Herrington Park,

           Main Street, Sutton upon Derwnt, YO41 4BT for Mr & Mrs M Robb

           The Parish Council wishes to object strongly to this application. Cllr Rogers read out a draft 

           response which included points brought by residents, plus a reference to access, the official

           designation of the village, that previous applications have not been acted upon and an

           inaccuracy in the Highways Officer’s response.
           The following will be submitted to ERYC Planning Committee. Proposed: Cllr Green

           Seconded: Cllr Stephenson. All in favour.

Sutton upon Derwent Parish Council OBJECT STRONGLY to this application. We and many residents of the village have recorded objections, on many occasions, to development on this and adjoining land for “holiday accommodation” OUTSIDE ERYC’s documented Development Line of the Village and contrary to its adopted Local Plan [ Local Plan reference 89.1 and Inset P33].
The development would significantly alter the character of our small rural village, which has a designated status of a non-selected settlement, and the infrastructure, particularly the drainage/sewerage systems, will suffer from the extra burden placed upon it, should this application be approved.

We have genuine concerns for highways and road safety issues related to the access to Herrington Park.

In 2015 the Highways Officer’s response to a previous application stated that the access was “not suitable to serve more than 5 dwellings” and “would not be able to accept a change of use to permanent dwellings” [Ref: 15/03224 attached].

The current response from the Highways Officer makes reference to ‘Rowley Road, Sutton upon Derwent’ – NO such road exists!

If this application is approved, full occupancy of Herrington Park would increase the population of the village by 25%
There have been 18 planning applications since 2003 for this and adjacent land, all of which have followed the same line: log cabins/caravans followed later by changes to permanent accommodation. All have been objected to by the Parish Council and many residents, yet, all approved by ERYC Planning.  All of these applications have been predicated on the need for the Herrington Park business to expand and diversify the range of accommodation available for commercial reasons. However, none of the previous applications, for this and adjacent land, have been followed up by construction of the approved buildings – despite the applications stating that there is a great demand for the proposed development(s). 

Furthermore the business case given as a rationale for this application is essentially identical to that given for previous applications, dating back to 2015. This suggests that there are no new, pressing commercial or occupancy issues necessitating the change to permanent structures 

No case has therefore been made to justify these proposed changes. This strongly suggests a speculative application, designed to circumvent the planning process.
The Parish Council is of the opinion that the ultimate aim is for this land outside the Development Line to be the subject of an application for permanent residential housing. 

As stated previously, the Parish Council STRONGLY OBJECT, and request that this application be taken to full planning committee, not officers, for a decision of refusal.
                 Notices of decisions received: 
     None   
087/17
     To hear and note any correspondence matters

      Information about Code of Conduct training was circulated.

      A copy of the Church accounts has been received and approved. It was proposed that the grant 
                  to the PCC will be made next month. Proposed: Cllr Smith Seconded: Cllr Stephenson 

                  All in favour.
088/17

To conduct any other business by consent of the Chairman 
            A resident has been reported that there is a dip in the road surface on Carlton Road. ERYC 

                        Highways are to be contacted. Action – YE

There have been complaints about dogs barking in Carlton Road. Cllr Rogers advised that 

this was not a Parish Council matter and that individuals should contact Environmental

Health. 

There is a tree overhanging the pavement near The Old Coach House on Sandhill Lane. The

land comes under the responsibility of Carter Jonas, the Estate agents. The clerk will include

this in her letter about other Crown Estate properties. Action - YE
            A letter of thanks is to be sent to Mr William Ward for tidying the grass on Beacon Green for 

            the Classic Car Show. Action - YE
089/17

To fix the date and time of the next meeting 


Monday 18th September 2017 at 7.30pm.


There being no other business the Chair closed the meeting at 9.30pm
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